


 
 
 
After suspecting that a misrouted cable reel sub-harness could sustain damage from burrs in 
the steering wheel core, all North American manufacturing facilities established and 
implemented quality process improvements. 
 
January 25, 2019 
Honda and the steering wheel supplier launched a joint investigation into the cause of cable 
reel sub-harness damage and potential consequences. 
  
January 31, 2019 
The supplier modified the steering wheel core trim tool to eliminate the potential for burring. 
 
Late February to early March 2019 
Honda received the first and second market claims of uncommanded driver’s airbag 
deployment and failed parts were collected for root cause analysis. 
 
March 19, 2019 
Analysis confirmed that a properly routed cable reel sub-harness was susceptible to damage 
from burrs on the steering wheel core. 
 
April to early May 2019 
Four additional market claims of uncommanded driver’s airbag deployment were received 
(total of six claims) and failed parts were collected and analyzed. 
 
May 14, 2019 
Honda determined that a defect related to motor vehicle safety existed and decided to 
conduct a safety recall. 
 
As of May 14, 2019, Honda has received 41 warranty claims, 20 field reports, three reports of 
injuries, and no reports of crashes related to this issue. 
 
June 4, 2019 
One additional market claim of uncommanded driver’s airbag deployment was received (total 
of seven claims). 
 
June 11, 2019 
The supplier informed Honda that additional suspect steering wheels were inadvertently 
provided to Honda.  The outflow of these suspect parts resulted from insufficient inventory 
control processes where suspect parts were not properly identified and quarantined. 
 
June 21, 2019 
After additional information was received from the supplier, Honda concluded there was 
insufficient information to confidently identify which vehicles were assembled with suspect 
parts prior to the process quality improvements implemented on April 2, 2019. 
 
June 27, 2019  
Honda determined that a defect related to motor vehicle safety existed and decided to 
expand the safety recall to include additional vehicles. 
 
As of June 27, 2019, Honda has received 71 warranty claims, 20 field reports, three reports 
of injuries, and no reports of crashes related to this issue. 
 
  



 
 
 
573.6(c)(8) 
Program for remedying the defect: 
Registered owners of all affected vehicles will be contacted by mail and asked to take their 
vehicle to a Honda automobile dealer.  The dealer will replace the cable reel and cable reel 
sub-harness, and install a protective cover on the steering wheel core for free. 
 
Because the new vehicle limited warranty on all affected vehicles would have provided a free 
repair for the problem addressed by this recall, without any payment by the owner, 
reimbursement for pre-notification repairs will not be offered.    
 
The estimated date to start notification to dealers:      May 22, 2019 (original population) 
                June 29, 2019 (expanded population) 
 
The estimated date to start notifications to owners:    July 8, 2019 (original population) 
                August 12, 2019 (expanded population) 
 


